
PLANNING COMMISSION
Regular Meeting Minutes
January 9, 2018

	MEMBERS PRESENT
	STAFF PRESENT

	Vice Chair Lee Edwards
Troy Bearden
Harry Bowers
Matthew Hoyt
Stanley Laskowski
Chad Nolte
Jerry Sonier
Creighton Tubb 
	Christopher J. Looney, Planning & Community Development Director
Stacy Snell, Assistant Director
Frank Onion, Assistant City Attorney
Garry Ford, City Engineer
Holly Mullins, Senior Planner
Matthew Simmont, Planner
Katherine Crowe, Planning Technician 



MEMBERS ABSENT
Chair Cory Elrod

[bookmark: _Hlk504995351]The above meeting was called to order by Vice Chair Edwards at 6:00 p.m. in the New Braunfels Council Chambers. 

ROLL CALL
Roll was called, and a quorum declared. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Motion by Commissioner Laskowski, seconded by Commissioner Bowers, to approve the regular meeting minutes of December 5, 2017. Motion carried. (8-0-0)

CITIZENS COMMUNICATION
None.

CONSENT AGENDA
Vice Chair Edwards recused himself at 6:02 p.m.

Commissioner Bearden read the Consent Agenda.

PL-17-130: Approval of the final plat for Solms Landing, Unit1A.
(Applicant: KFW; Case Manager: H. Mullins)

PZ-17-050: Approval of the Avery Park 13 Planned Development (AP13PD) Detail Plan on approximately 27.4 acres out of the A.M. Esnaurizar A-20 Survey, addressed as 2163 State Highway 46 South. 
(Applicant: HMT; Case Manager: M. Simmont)

PL-17-146:	Approval of the master plan for Highland Gardens Subdivision.
(Applicant: Moeller; Case Manager: M. Greene)

PL-17-147:	Approval of the master plan for Dauer Ranch Subdivision. 
(Applicant: Moeller; Case Manager: M. Simmont)

PL-17-149:	Approval of the final plat for Cap Rock Commercial 2. 
(Applicant: HMT; Case Manager: H. Mullins)

PL-17-150:	Approval of the final plat for Cap Rock Commercial 3. 
(Applicant: HMT; Case Manager: H. Mullins)



Motion by Commissioner Laskowski, seconded by Commissioner Hoyt, to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried (7-0-0).

Vice Chair Edwards returned to the dais at 6:04 p.m.

ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION
[bookmark: _Hlk504468159]Public hearing and recommendation to City Council regarding proposed amendments to the City of New Braunfels Drainage and Erosion Control Design Manual regarding channel requirements.
(Applicant: City of New Braunfels; Presenter: G. Ford, City Engineer)

Mr. Ford presented proposed amendments to the City of New Braunfels Drainage and Erosion Control Design Manual regarding channel requirements.

Discussion followed regarding the International Building Code requirements.

Vice Chair Edwards asked if anyone wished to speak in favor.

No one spoke.

Vice Chair Edwards asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition.

No one spoke.

Motion by Commissioner Laskowski, seconded by Commissioner Bearden, to close the public hearing. The motion carried (8-0-0).

Motion by Commissioner Laskowski, seconded by Commissioner Sonier, to recommend approval to City Council regarding proposed amendments to the City of New Braunfels Drainage and Erosion Control Design Manual regarding channel requirements. Motion carried (8-0-0).


PZ-17-051: Public hearing and recommendation to City Council regarding the proposed rezoning of 14.87 acres out of the J. M. Veramendi A-2 Survey, addressed at 1656 Gruene Road, from “R-2” Single and Two-family District to Cabins at Gruene Planned Development District (CaGPD) with a Concept Plan and Development Standards. 
(Applicant: Moeller; Case Manager: H. Mullins)

Mrs. Mullins presented the Staff report and recommended denial. She stated should the Planning Commission recommend approval of the rezoning, Staff recommended the applicant’s request for a Future Land Use Plan amendment from Commercial to Low Density Residential also be approved.

Vice Chair Edwards asked if anyone wished to speak in favor.

James Ingalls, a representative with Moeller and Associates, provided a brief history of the project. He explained why they did not include the internal layout on the Concept Plan, and described the potential internal layout options. He stated they did not wish to zone the property as ‘ZH-A’ Zero Lot Line Home District, as more flexibility with the development standards are required for the proposed development type.

Commissioner Bearden inquired about the internal street width.

Mr. Ingalls stated the street would have the standard width.

Commissioner Bearden inquired if the structures would be two stories in height.

Mr. Ingalls responded it was unknown at that time.

Discussion followed regarding buildable area.

Commissioner Bearden inquired if the lots would provide front in parking.

Mr. Ingalls responded yes.

Discussion followed regarding the property’s location in the recharge zone.

Pam Magee, 1704 Gruene Road, wished to speak in favor. She stated her belief that the development would be a positive addition to the neighborhood and community. She described the neighborhood meeting held with the developers.

Pam Mayfield, 1608 Gruene Road, wished to speak in favor. She explained as a neighboring property, she favored the single-family development rather than another development type.

Vice Chair Edwards asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition.

No one spoke.

Motion by Commissioner Laskowski, seconded by Commissioner Sonier, to close the public hearing. The motion carried (8-0-0).

Vice Chair Edwards emphasized the importance of the neighboring property owners speaking in favor of the development. He stated the proposed decreased density would be more compatible with the character of the area compared to the other previously considered development types.

Commissioner Sonier asked if there were other developments in the City with 40-foot-wide lots.

Discussion followed.

Motion by Commissioner Bearden, seconded by Commissioner Sonier, to recommend approval to City Council regarding the proposed rezoning of 14.87 acres out of the J. M. Veramendi A-2 Survey, addressed at 1656 Gruene Road, from “R-2” Single and Two-family District to Cabins at Gruene Planned Development District (CaGPD) with a Concept Plan and Development Standards, with Staff recommendations for a Future Land Use Plan amendment from Commercial to Low Density Residential also be approved. Motion carried (8-0-0).


PZ-17-052: Public hearing and recommendation to City Council regarding the proposed rezoning of approximately 52.05 acres out of the A.M. Esnaurizar Survey, Abstract 20, located on the north side is State Highway 46 South, approximately 1,100 feet southeast of the intersection of State Highway 46 and Prairie View Lane, from “APD” Agricultural/Pre-Development District and “C-1” Local Business District to Rippen Ranch Planned Development District (RRPD). 
(Applicant: Pape; Case Manager: M. Simmont)

Mr. Simmont presented the Staff report and recommended approval with the following requirement:
1. Remove note #9 from the Concept Plan or delineate the location of all areas restricted for drainage on the property. 

Staff also stated the following recommendations that the Rippen Ranch PD include requirements to:
1. Construct and maintain a residential buffer as outlined in Section 5.3 of the Zoning Ordinance adjacent to the surrounding commercial and industrial properties. 
2. Construct an eight (8) foot tall masonry wall and the provision of shade trees be required. 
3. Construct an eight (8) foot tall masonry wall and shade trees be provided along the portion of the project that fronts SH 46, between the roadway and the proposed residential lots.

Staff also recommended approval of a Future Land Use Plan amendment of the proposed Rippen Ranch PD adjacent to SH 46 from “Commercial” to “Residential Low Density”, which would occur with the second reading of the ordinance.

Discussion followed regarding a connection to Prairie View Lane.

Vice Chair Edwards asked if anyone wished to speak in favor.

Allen Hoover, a representative with Pape-Dawson Engineering, explained the challenges of the elevation of the subject property in relation to drainage. He expressed his belief that the Staff recommendations for walls would complicate the drainage on the site. He requested the walls not be required, and explained the drainage lots would act as buffers between the residential, industrial and commercial lots.

Mr. Simmont clarified the Staff recommendation can be amended at City Council to recommend an alternative to the layout of the buffer walls on the subject property. 

Commissioner Bearden inquired to the length of the drainage lots on the subject property.

Discussion followed regarding the drainage lots, and the frontage on State Highway 46 South.

Vice Chair Edwards asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition.

No one spoke.

Motion by Commissioner Hoyt, seconded by Commissioner Sonier, to close the public hearing. The motion carried (8-0-0).

Commission Hoyt inquired about the provisions regarding runoff and retaining walls.

Discussion followed, with Mr. Ford providing clarification regarding drainage control.

Discussion followed regarding the drainage lots acting as buffers from State Highway 46 South and the adjacent commercial and industrial lots.

Vice Chair Edwards stated a masonry wall objection application is an option available for the developers and residential homeowners.

Discussion followed.

Commissioner Bowers inquired if Staff would recommend buffer trees within the drainage easements, in lieu of the wall.

Mr. Ford clarified trees should not be placed in drainage easements due to subsequent obstruction and maintenance issues.

Motion by Commissioner Laskowski, seconded by Commissioner Sonier, to recommend approval to City Council regarding the proposed rezoning of approximately 52.05 acres out of the A.M. Esnaurizar Survey, Abstract 20, located on the north side is State Highway 46 South, approximately 1,100 feet southeast of the intersection of State Highway 46 and Prairie View Lane, from “APD” Agricultural/Pre-Development District and “C-1” Local Business District to Rippen Ranch Planned Development District (RRPD), with Staff recommendations. Motion carried, with Commissioners Bearden and Tubb in opposition (6-2-0).


PZ-17-053: Public hearing and recommendation to City Council regarding a request for rezoning to apply a Special Use Permit to allow the bulk storage of up to 36,000 gallons of fuel in aboveground tanks on approximately 3.6 acres out of the J.M. Veramendi Survey 1, Abstract 2, addressed at 1290 River Road.
(Applicant: RRND Entertainment; Case Manager: M. Simmont)

Mr. Simmont presented the Staff report and recommended approval of the Type 2 Special Use Permit request for bulk storage of up to 36,000 gallons of fuel in aboveground tanks as the tanks will be visually screened within a structure and it is consistent with the Future Land Use Plan designation of Commercial, and several goals and objectives of the Comprehensive Plan.

Commissioner Laskowski inquired how far the wall of the fuel containment area would be from the property line.

Mr. Simmont responded that the applicant was present and could answer that question.

Vice Chair Edwards asked if anyone wished to speak in favor.

Commissioner Sonier left the dais at 7:03 pm.

Mickey Stratton, a representative with RRND Entertainment, wished to speak in favor.

Bob Vesin, a representative with Petroleum Solutions, wished to speak in favor.

David Watson, a representative with Watco Tanks, wished to speak in favor.

Mr. Stratton stated the containment area is for dispensing fuel. He explained the tanks have separate fuel containment.

Mr. Vesin described the fuel tanks, and the safety requirements for the above ground tanks.

[bookmark: _Hlk505009531]Vice Chair Edwards asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition.

Rodney Fischer, 409 Acorn Cove, owner of the convenience store and fueling station across the street, wished to speak in opposition.

Commissioner Sonier returned to the dais at 7:09 pm.

Mr. Fischer explained his experiences with the fueling station industry in New Braunfels. He expressed his concerns about the subject property’s adjacency to the floodplain. He inquired if the operators for the business had any previous experience with above ground fuel tanks. He expressed concerns regarding the distance the fire hoses would need to be extended to reach the fuel tanks, the number of trees to be removed to develop the property and the precedent that would be set for future above ground fuel tank requests if this request were granted.

Dean Word, 220 Lakeview Boulevard, described his previous experience with above ground fuel tanks, and explained his concerns about the hazards they can pose to the Edwards Aquifer. He expressed his concerns about the impact to water wells in the surrounding area. He inquired if a Traffic Impact Analysis had been done on the intersection of River Road and Loop 337. He expressed concerns about the potential for the Loop 337 widening to potentially bring traffic closer to the above ground fuel tanks. He expressed concerns about increasing land prices.

[bookmark: _Hlk505009558]Thor Thornhill, 410 N. Seguin, wished to speak in opposition. He stated previous requests for similar Special Use Permits had been denied. He expressed his concerns regarding safety and the precedent that would be set for future above ground fuel tank requests if this request were granted. He expressed his belief that the surrounding residents would be in opposition.

Motion by Commissioner Hoyt, seconded by Commissioner Laskowski, to close the public hearing. The motion carried (8-0-0).

Motion by Commissioner Laskowski, seconded by Commissioner Nolte, to recommend denial to City Council regarding the request for rezoning to apply a Special Use Permit to allow the bulk storage of up to 36,000 gallons of fuel in aboveground tanks on approximately 3.6 acres out of the J.M. Veramendi Survey 1, Abstract 2, addressed at 1290 River Road. Motion carried (8-0-0).


PL-17-148:	Public hearing and consideration of the replat of Lots 43 & 44, Block A, Avery Park Subdivision, Unit 1, establishing Avery Park 13 Subdivision, with a waiver. 
(Applicant: HMT; Case Manager: M. Simmont)
Waiver:	1. To not require a temporary turnaround

Mr. Simmont presented the Staff report and recommended approval, with a waiver to not require a temporary turnaround, with the following requirements:
1. Add the following plat note: Permanent water quality controls are required for this subdivision plat in accordance with the City of New Braunfels Drainage and Erosion Control Design Manuel.
2. Construction plans are approved
3. Payment of $51,000 Parkland Dedication and Development Fees.
4. Update the plat and note #10 to reflect the approved street names.
5. Revise note #10 to describe the sidewalk that exists along Dodge Dr.

Vice Chair Edwards asked if anyone wished to speak in favor.

Thor Thornhill, 410 N. Seguin, wished to speak in favor. He explained the request for a waiver to not require a temporary turnaround. He requested the code be amended to not include drainage lots in the calculations for temporary turnarounds.

Discussion followed regarding temporary turnarounds.

Vice Chair Edwards asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition.

No one spoke.

Motion by Commissioner Laskowski, seconded by Commissioner Sonier, to close the public hearing. The motion carried (8-0-0).

Motion by Commissioner Laskowski, seconded by Commissioner Hoyt, to approve the replat of Lots 43 & 44, Block A, Avery Park Subdivision, Unit 1, establishing Avery Park 13 Subdivision, with Staff recommendations and a waiver to not require a temporary turnaround. Motion carried (8-0-0).


PL-17-152: Discuss and consider the final plat for The Silos Subdivision Unit 3, with a waiver.
(Applicant: HMT; Case Manager: H. Mullins)
	Waiver:	1. To escrow for sidewalk construction along Zipp Road

Mrs. Mullins presented the Staff report and recommended approval, with a waiver to allow escrow of funds for future sidewalk construction along Zipp Road, with the following requirements:
1. Update Note 1 to reflect the correct utility providers. 
2. Approval of construction plans for public improvements. 
3. Payment of park fees, unless the HOA park is complete and accepted by City staff. 
4. Include plat note indicating that circular driveways will be utilized on Lots 235 – 239. 
5. Remove the labels 21.17’ and 2.39’ from C16 and L3. 

Vice Chair Edwards stated this was not a public hearing.

Discussion followed regarding Pahmeyer Road and Zipp Road.

Commissioner Tubb inquired to the required width of the sidewalk.

Mr. Ford responded that the recommendation is 4 feet at that time, due to the current code requirements, but they would be considering 6-foot sidewalks along collector roads in a future code amendment.

Discussion followed regarding sidewalk location.

Commissioner Laskowski requested clarification on the width of the sidewalk being escrowed.

Mr. Ford clarified the current code requirement is for 4-foot sidewalks, therefore the escrow would be for 4-foot sidewalks.

Motion by Commissioner Laskowski, seconded by Commissioner Sonier, to approve the final plat for The Silos Subdivision Unit 3, with Staff recommendations and a waiver to allow escrow of funds for future sidewalk construction along Zipp Road. Motion carried, with Commissioner Tubb in opposition (7-1-0).


PL-17-153:	Discuss and consider the final plat of Timmermann Estates, with a waiver. 
(Applicant: HMT; Case Manager: M. Simmont)
Waiver:	1. To allow lots with no street frontage

Mr. Simmont presented the Staff report and recommended approval, with a waiver to allow lots with no street frontage, with the following requirements:
1. Construction plans for utility extension must be approved.
2. Provide recording information for offsite utility easement.
3. Payment of $600 Parkland Dedication and Development Fees.

Vice Chair Edwards stated this was not a public hearing.

Discussion followed regarding the shared access easement.

Motion by Commissioner Hoyt, seconded by Commissioner Bowers, to approve the final plat of Timmermann Estates, with Staff recommendations and a waiver to allow lots with no street frontage. Motion carried, with Commissioner Laskowski in opposition (7-1-0).

DIRECTORS REPORT
City Council - Planning Commission joint meeting announcement.
Mr. Looney described the agenda for the City Council and Planning Commission joint meeting.

Discussion followed regarding sidewalks.

Reminder Planning Commission Training on February 6, 2018, at 4:30 p.m., prior to regular meeting.
Mrs., Snell reminded the Commission that their training would be held at 4:30 p.m. prior to their February meeting.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, the Vice Chair adjourned the meeting at 6:46 p.m.


___________________________ 			_________________________
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